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2011 Dedication 
 

With a great deal of pride we dedicate the 2011 Hopkinton Historical Society 

Annual Report to volunteer Shana Hawrylchak, who spent countless hours 

during the fall of 2011 cataloging the Society’s textile collection, drafting policy 

revisions, and offering guidance on several storage issues. 

 

For the past few months, the Hopkinton Historical Society has been privileged 

to have museum professional Shana Hawrylchak volunteer her time and 

expertise in several much-needed areas at the Society.  Her first project, 

cataloging the Society’s textile collection, was a massive undertaking.  Shana 

tackled it with the help of her sister, Hopkinton Historical Society Treasurer 

Anya Kattef.  Over the course of two months the two of them went through 

every nook and cranny of the Long Memorial Building, eventually 

photographing, inventorying, and entering computer records for 1,113 distinct 

items, including quilts, historic clothing, and clothing accessories.  As a result, 

all of the records and images of these items are now available for easy 

searching in the Society’s computerized collection database.   

 

Other projects Shana has taken on 

include preparing a grant proposal 

for the textile collection; drafting a 

plan to create more appropriate 

storage for the textile collection; 

researching options for a Plexiglas 

cover for the Society’s dugout 

canoe; and suggesting revisions to 

Society policies regarding the care 

and treatment of objects in the 

Society’s collection.   

 

Shana’s advice and assistance in so 

many areas has been an invaluable 

gift to the Society.  She is 

knowledgeable, meticulous, and 

creative.  Thank you, thank you, 

thank you! 



 

Statement of Purpose 
 
The purpose of the New Hampshire Antiquarian Society [doing business as Hopkinton Historical 

Society], a not-for-profit organization, is to investigate, collect, preserve, and communicate whatever may 

relate to the history of the Town of Hopkinton and its people.  To fulfill this purpose, the Society shall 

collect, maintain, interpret, and make available to the public such books, papers, artifacts, and related 

materials as may serve to document or illuminate the town’s history.  In addition, the Society recognizes 

a responsibility to promote and disseminate the study and understanding of Hopkinton and New 

Hampshire history through scholarly inquiry, exhibitions, programs, and publications.   HHS Bylaws 
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President’s Report 
 

2011 proved to be an exciting and challenging year.  The continuing economic 

recession, the departure from Hopkinton of key volunteers and the surfacing 

of new opportunities demanded our staff of Heather Mitchell and Nancy Jo 

Chabot, as well as our excellent Board of Trustees, to respond quickly and 

effectively to changing conditions. 

 

First, I would like to recognize two Board of Trustees members who stepped 

down in 2011, Bob Eddy and Bruce Salsbury.  Bob ably served for many years 

as the Society’s Secretary, and he will be greatly missed.  Bruce served in 

many capacities over the years, including photographer and computer 

consultant, and we look forward to his return to the Board of Trustees.  

Having lost the services of such quality people we needed to search out 

equally talented replacements.  We were very fortunate to have three really 

great people join our Board in 2011- Anya Kattef, Don Piatt and Roxanne 

Benzel.  Anya took on the position of Society Treasurer, Roxanne assumed 

the role of our Board Secretary and Don brought his background in the 

investment world to help us move towards greater returns on our 

endowments.  We were very fortunate to be able to recruit such talented 

people.  I would also like to thank Society volunteer Jeff Dalzell, who moved 

away from Hopkinton in 2011, for his many contributions. 

 

The continuing poor economy was the Society’s primary challenge in 2011.  

Much of our asset base languished in accounts that were simply not 

performing well. The Board determined that the Society needed to acquire 

professional financial management which would, hopefully, allow us to 

maximize our return on our investments.  We established a Search 

Committee, which developed a carefully designed plan requests for proposals 

that was sent to seven financial management firms who were invited to bid for 

our business. The Search Committee asked four firms to make in-person 

presentations.  The Committee then reported its findings to the Board.  The 

Board then selected McLean Asset Management located in Bedford, NH.  Our 

investments were placed with McLean as of 1/1/12.  Hopefully, we will begin 

enjoying significantly expanded financial returns on invested capital in 2012.  

One further note from a financial point of view, the Society is wrapping up its 

Long Memorial Building Preservation Fund Drive.   Our original goal was 

$150,000 but we are now approaching $190,000.  The Hopkinton Woman’s 



 

Club completed its pledge of $10,000 this past January.  The Hopkinton 

Historical Society cannot thank our many generous supporters enough! 

 

2011 was also somewhat unique in terms of the Society’s planned programs 

and exhibits.  Our initial event for 2011 was our first Antiques Appraisal Day 

held in late May.  The Hopkinton Historical Society joined forces with Skinner 

Auctioneers and Appraisers to offer a format similar to that of the popular 

PBS antiques show.  More than one hundred people attended, all curious to 

find out what their treasures were worth.  People brought in paintings, toys, 

furniture, textiles, books and more.  It was a very successful and fun event and 

we are planning to hold a second Appraisal Day and small antique show this 

coming June. 

 

A second summer event was the Gould Hill Barn Sale.  This was a rather 

spontaneous event that developed when Erick and Sue Leadbeater asked the 

Society if it would be interested in working with them to sell off the many 

collectible items that were stored in the barn and attic of the iconic Gould Hill 

Farm.  The Society took on the responsibility of organizing, advertising and 

manning the sale of the more than two hundred items.  When the Society 

opened the doors at 8:00am on Saturday morning there were scores of 

people already waiting to get in to buy their piece of New Hampshire farm 

history.  Thanks to the efforts of so many Society members as well as the 

Leadbeaters, the day was a remarkable success.  Items “flew off the shelves”- 

apple ladders, apple crates, incomprehensible tools, advertising memorabilia, 

apple buckets, license plates, and just about everything that wasn’t nailed 

down!! 

 

Our summer exhibit was “Along the Basket Trail” which we held in 

conjunction with the Mt. Kearsarge Indian Museum and the Warner Historical 

Museum.  The organizers drew baskets from their own collections as well as 

from their communities.  The exhibit was an expansive multi-faceted program 

which included three simultaneous exhibits, a series of ten lectures and hands-

on workshops as well as a “basket documentation” day.  It was all extremely 

well done and the Society received a Public Programming Award from the 

Association of Historical Societies of New Hampshire (AHSNH) recognizing 

the effectiveness and quality of our summer program. 

 

  



 

Our planned Cemetery Walk had to be postponed to this year because the 

primary organizer, Chris Hamm, had personal commitments that took 

precedence and Jeff Dalzell, a key volunteer, had moved away.  But our 

continued presence at the summer-long Farmers Market was very successful 

and our “Tomorrow’s Masterpieces 21st Annual Art Show & Sale” was its 

usual great success.   

 

The continued success of the Hopkinton Historical Society is solely because of 

the enthusiastic and untiring effort put forth by its Director and 

Administrative Assistant, Heather and Nancy Jo, and the great support of its 

Board of Trustees and its many, many volunteers.  One particular effort 

deserves special recognition.  Our Historic Textile and Costume Collection 

was in desperate need of defining, dating, documenting and organizing.  The 

collection contains a wide variety of pieces ranging from quilts to military 

uniforms dating back as far as the early 1800s.  Anya Kattef and her sister, 

Shana, who was visiting Anya, took on this task.  The combination of their 

determination, energy and Shana’s special knowledge allowed them to 

complete the task in approximately three weeks!  Through the course of this 

project over 1,000 distinct pieces were identified and entered into our 

computerized database!    

 

The Hopkinton Historical Society is a truly first-rate organization favored by 

an excellent staff and outstanding volunteers dedicated to the preservation 

and dissemination of the history of our lovely town. 

 

Donald K. Lane 

President 



 

Executive Director’s Report 
 

2011 was a busy and eventful year!  The Society featured two exhibits, 

including “Tomorrow’s Treasures:  Recent Acquisitions of the Hopkinton 

Historical Society,” and “Along the Basket Trail,” a collaborative summer 

exhibit.  The exhibit originally grew out of a shared interest in local Native 

and African American baskets and basketmakers.  As staff and volunteers from 

Hopkinton Historical Society, Mt. Kearsarge Indian Museum, Warner 

Historical Society, and Wijokadoak, Inc. met and studied these baskets, we 

realized important stories were woven into them.  These stories became the 

themes around which the exhibit and programs were organized.  “Along the 

Basket Trail” received a Public Programming Award from the Association of 

Historical Societies of New Hampshire (AHSNH), which recognized “an 

effective, high-quality collaborative effort that explored themes that have been 

under-represented in New Hampshire programs.”   
 

In conjunction with the exhibits, the Society offered several programs.  The 

first program was Stephen H. Long: An Engineer and Explorer of Rare Talent, 

presented by Dick Hesse at our annual meeting in April.  A series of programs 

and workshops was also held as part of the summer exhibit, and included: 
 

 Basket Discovery and Documentation Day 

 Brown Ash Basket Traditions: Ash Pounding and Basketmaking 

Demonstration 

 Shakers and Native Americans: "A Curious Affinity" 

 The Sadoques Family of Keene, NH: Abenaki Artisans and Entrepreneurs 

 The Language of Baskets, Make a Bookmark using Traditional Abenaki 

Techniques 

 Looking at Race:  Native American and African American Basketmaking 

 Reflections on Newt Washburn, Basketmaker and Teacher. 
 

In addition to the Annual Appeal and the Preservation Fund, the Society held 

three fundraisers in 2011:  an Antiques Appraisal Day in May, the Gould Hill 

Barn Sale in June, and the 21st Tomorrow’s Masterpieces Annual Art Show 

and Sale held from September to December.  All three events were successful 

and well-attended. 

 



 

2011 activities also included a Volunteer Tea in March and a very successful 

table at the Contoocook Depot’s Farmer’s Market where Carol Duston, 

Audrey Gardner, and Mary Leadbeater sold many t-shirts and books.   

Additional events included an Art Show Curator’s Talk with Parker Potter, 

and a Holiday Family Workshop with New Hampshire printmaker 

Christopher Morse in December. 
 

Building improvements included installation of a drainage system in the 

basement and a leaf guard for the gutter.   
 

Upcoming events for 2012 include our summer exhibit on farming in 

Hopkinton, a town-wide membership drive, our second Antiques Appraisal 

Day in June, and our third Cemetery Walk this fall. 
 

In addition to our exhibits and programs, the Historical Society offers 

genealogical and historical research to the public.  We have copies of 

abstracted deeds and vital records, information on many family histories, town 

reports, and state papers available for research purposes.  The Society is 

contacted frequently for information from people around the country.  
 

Our volunteers play an important role in fulfilling the Society’s mission to 

collect, preserve, and exhibit items relevant to the Town of Hopkinton.  Last 

year approximately 75 people volunteered their time at the Society, helping 

with everything from yard work, to cataloging, to data entry.  If you are 

interested in volunteering, please give us a call. 
 

Located across the street from the Cracker Barrel Store is Chase Park, which 

is owned by the Society.  It is a lovely garden cared for by volunteers Inge 

Eddy, Jackie Rietveld, Debbie Monroe, Peg Kimball, Ben Wilson and Green 

Horizon Landscaping.  With its seasonal plantings and granite bench, it is a 

great spot to sit and enjoy a lunch or to just simply watch life go by. 
 

My report would not be complete without expressing my thanks to museum 

staff Nancy Jo Chabot and Lynn Clark, our volunteers, and the Board of 

Trustees.  Their insights, ideas, and support make my job challenging, 

interesting, and fun! 
 

Respectfully submitted, 

Heather Mitchell 

Executive Director 



 

Collections Committee 
 

Over the course of 2011, more than thirty different donors gave a total of 

more than one hundred items of local historical importance to the Hopkinton 

Historical Society.  They include items from the early 1800s to the modern 

day, and range in topics from the Kingsbury & Davis Machine Company and 

the Hopkinton Fair to farming in Hopkinton.  They touch on people and 

places that have made Hopkinton the community it is today.  They include 

stories about people who are parents and grandparents of local residents, our 

community’s businesses and workers, and our town’s natural resources. 

 

The following items were accessioned by the Collections Committee in 2011: 

 
2011.5   Collection of letters between Florence Currier Neergaard (1856-1950) of 

Hopkinton Village, and her mother Eliza Winans Currier (1822-1901) of 

New York City, 1888.  Letters document details of life in Hopkinton, 

including a March blizzard that postponed Town Meeting.   Also a pair of 

photographs of downtown Hopkinton, 1880s. 

Gift of Alexander N. Pope, descendant of Neergaard and Currier 

 

2011.6   Unpublished manuscript, “Gone But Not Forgotten:  Memories of Columbia 

Hall,” by Sara Crane, 2010.  Ms. Crane is a graduate student at Dartmouth. 

Gift of Sara Crane 

 

2011.7 Book, "Capital Views:  A Photographic History of Concord, New Hampshire 1850-

1930," by Elizabeth Durfee Hengen and Gary Samson, 1994.  To add to 

collection of N.H. town histories. 

Gift of Lynn Clark  

 

2011.8 Apple crate and apple picking baskets from Gould Hill Farm, Contoocook.  

Gift of Erick Leadbeater, in Memory of the Leadbeater and Gould Families 

 

2011.9 Sign, “Visit the Orchard Store,” from Gould Hill Orchards; found by donor 

at transfer station.   

Gift of John F. Duston 

 

2011.10 Items from the Straw family of Hopkinton:  baby shoes of donor’s father, 

Clayton Boyard Straw (1885-1973); photo of machine invented by Straw for 

Kingsbury & Davis; pair of military brass buckles used by a Straw family 

ancestor, possibly Jacob or Samuel Straw; and an 1897 hand-written family 

genealogy. 

Gift of Mary Ann Straw Douglas, in Memory of Clayton and Agnes Straw 



 

 

2011.11 Scan of photograph of Dr. Howard Lightfoot (1918-2009), Contoocook; 

provided by Dr. Lightfoot’s nephew, Bruce Salsbury. 

Collected by Staff 

 

2011.12 Scan of photograph of Dr. Eben Dustin (1923-2003), Contoocook resident 

after retirement; provided by Merle (Mrs. Eben) Dustin. 

Collected by Staff 

 

2011.13 Trash bag from Town of Hopkinton Pay-As-You-Throw program. 

Collected by Staff 

 

2011.14 Book, "They Sawed Up a Storm:  The Women's Sawmill at Turkey Pond, New 

Hampshire, 1942," by Sarah Shea Smith.  The book features Violet Story 

(1909-1974), of Hopkinton. 

Gift of David Story, son of Violet Story 

 

2011.15 Pin Button/Ribbon, commemorating Old Home Day, Hopkinton, 1906.  

Image of Benjamin Wiggin Tavern of Main St., where Lafayette was received 

on June 22, 1825. 

Gift of Scott Metzger 

 

2011.16 “Tooky Toys,” wooden block-and-peg game, made in Contoocook by Elden 

Carruthers, c. 1940s-1950s.  Also, “Our Collection,” hand-written 

Cloughville newspaper, dated January 1876, and edited by then-teenagers, Ida 

J. Hardy and  Mary E. Clough.   This piece was given to donors by Horace 

Stanley. 

Gift of Lester M. and Bonita A. Cressy 

 

2011.17 DVD recording 2011 interview with Don Rice at Hopkinton Historical 

Society.  

Gift of Ken Wilkens, videographer 

 

2011.18 Framed collection of calling cards of Hopkinton and area residents, and a 

ceramic card holder. 

Gift of Don and Millie Rice 

 

2011.19 Two Contoocook firefighters badges:  "SYPHON / 1 / CONTOOCOOK 

N.H.", and "2ND ASST.  ENGINEER / F.D. / CONTOOCOOK N.H."   

Hopkinton Historical Society Purchase 

 

2011.20 1892 Hopkinton Map, original printing. 

Gift of Thomas W. Leavitt 

 



 

2011.21 Autographed Program, First Congregational Church sestercentennial event. 

Gift of Derk and Heather Mitchell 

 

2011.22 Brownie and Girl Scout uniforms, worn by Hopkinton scouts, Debbie, 

Dorothy, and Kelly Lord. 

Gift of Betty Ann Lord 

 

2011.23 1944 Concord Monitor newspaper, with Hopkinton references. 

Gift of Linda Dunning 

 

2011.24 Two Contoocook Creamery milk bottles, 2011, quart and half-gallon. 

Gift of Heather Mitchell 

 

2011.25 Selection of books for the research library:  Building History of Northern New 

England, Recognizing Styles in Your Collection, New Hampshire Architecture, and 

Glass in New England. 

Gift of Lynn Clark 

  

2011.26 First Congregational Church program, “The Amazin gRace,” 2011. 

Gift of Heather Mitchell 

 

2011.27 Records from the Contoocook Bandstand and Depot. 

Gift of Bob and Jane Lewellen 

 

2011.28 Grade-school papers that belonged to Contoocook resident, Ardelle Boyce 

Smith (1883-1939). 

Gift of Virginia Kelley, granddaughter of Ardelle Smith 

 

2011.29 Two rifles from Robert V. Davis (1926-2011):  1863 musket with family 

history of use by Bob’s grandfather during the Civil War, and early 1900s 22 

caliber rifle by J. Stevens Arms & Tool Co., Chicopee Falls, Massachusetts.   

Gift of Marcia Emmons Davis, in Memory of Robert V. Davis 

 

2011.30 Early papers related to the Hopkinton Precinct, and 1874 broadside from 

social at St. Andrew’s Church.   

Gift of Judith Mapes Grant and Peter Shaw Grant 

  

2011.31 Hopkinton items, including:  newspaper clippings; 1900 4th of July broadside 

(currently being conserved); 1915 probate record for Hellen Giddens 

Edmund; and Hopkinton calendars.  

Gift of Shawn Mills, in Memory of Raymond Proctor 

    

2011.32 Papers from Gould Hill Orchards. 

Gift of Erick and Sue Leadbeater 



 

2011.33 Items purchased at Gould Hill Orchard barn sale:  advertisements; apple 

graders; baskets; cradle; crates; ladders; “cidar” license plate; posters, and 

signs.  

Hopkinton Historical Society Purchase 

 

2011.34 1815 letter from Carlton Chase of Hanover to Horace Chase of Hopkinton. 

Gift of Rob Huff 

 

2011.35 Snapshots of Hopkinton activities, 2008. 

Gift of Carol S. Duston 

  

2011.36 Printed memorial card for Edward Salathe (1927-2011); program for 2011 

Fourth of July Festivities in Hopkinton; and program for 2011 Sue Pisinski 

Arts & Science Field Day. 

Collected by Staff 

 

2011.37 Kingsbury & Davis materials, as well as other Town material, from the 

Contoocook home of Francis and Thelma Mitchell, including: 1924 photo of 

K & D workers; photos of FMC activities; metal panel from a “Stayer” 

machine; VCR tape of “Gilly Brown’s 80th birthday, 1979;” newspaper 

clippings and programs; compilation of Hopkinton music history; and FMC 

service pin. 

Gift of Ruth Mitchell Collins, daughter of Francis and Thelma Mitchell 

 

2011.38 Hopkinton Annual Report for year ending December, 2010. 

Collected by staff 

 

2011.39 Collection of materials related to Stanley White’s term as Commissioner on 

the Merrimack Valley Flood Control Commission, and a 1940s Christmas 

card from Winnifred Symonds to Arthur Duston, with reminiscences about 

Cloughville. 

Gift of Ruthie White, in Memory of Arthur and Charlotte Duston 

 

2011.40 Crooked knife, found at the Transfer Station, 2011. 

Gift of Lynn Clark and Ruby Fogg  

 

2011.41 Silhouettes of donor’s ancestors, Steven Currier (1775-1862), Lucy Story 

Currier (1784-1872), and Margaret Story Stanley (1789-c.1880); 1791 

complaint against Rev. Jacob Cram in Hopkinton; and collection of 

Hopkinton postcards. 

Gift of Bayard Foster Pope, III, in Memory of Bayard F. Pope and Elma N. 

Pope 

 



 

2011.42 Correspondence and photos pertaining to donor’s parents, Carrie Straw and 

Carl Hall, of Contoocook.   

Gift of Charlotte Hall Robbins, in Memory of Carrie Straw Hall  

 

2011.43 Pair of milk bottle caps from Sand Bank Farm, Contoocook.  

Gift of Nancy Jo Chabot and Parker Potter, in Memory of Robert Russell 

 

2011.44 Materials purchased from the Putney Homestead auction, including:   1832 

sampler, made by Maria Stone Hardy (Rose’s great-grandmother);  blanket 

chest attributed to David Young (1746-1836); peg rack with history of 

Native American women supplying the pegs; croquet set; milking stool; and 

photograph of Anna Miller Ayers (1776-c.1867) (great-great-grandmother of 

Rose Hanson). 

Hopkinton Historical Society Purchase 

 

2011.45 Additional household material from the Putney Homestead, including:  peach 

baskets; washboard used by Rose Hanson’s mother; welcome sign; scale; hay 

rake, dominos; family photos, and dairy breeder’s association records. 

Gift of Roger Hanson, son of Rose Hanson 

 

2011.46 Book, Life and Times of Hopkinton, owned by Freeman and Lena Duston. 

Gift of Carol S. Duston, in Memory of Lena and Freeman Duston 

 

2011.47 Hopkinton Documents:  1888 Hopkinton Town Report, Hopkinton Village 

Antique Show Program, 1929 Premium list from Hopkinton State Fair, and 

1902 Old Home Day Program. 

Gift of Scott Metzger 

 

2011.48 Brass Apple Crate Stencil, "NEW HAMPSHIRE STANDARD / U.S.STD.BBL. 

FANCY U.S. STD. BU. / GRADE A B UNCLASSIFIED / BALDWIN / 2 IN.  

MIN. SIZE  3 IN. /  2 1-4 IN.  2 1-2IN. / PACKED BY / IRA A. PUTNEY / 

HOPKINTON, N.H."   

Gift of Kathleen Belko, in Memory of Margaret "Merry" Hall 

 

2011.49 Pair of unfinished pewter spoons, purchased by donor from Jonathan 

Gibson’s Hillsboro shop and made from a spoon mold in HHS’s collection. 

Gift of Derk Mitchell 

 

2011.50 2011 Hopkinton Fair poster. 

Gift of Derk Mitchell 

 

2011.51 Slice of Lafayette Elm, from Hopkinton home of Jane Ritzman.  This piece 

was probably owned by Jane Ritzman for 50 years.   

Gift of Martha Johnson, daughter of Jane Ritzman 



 

 

2011.52 Snapshots depicting scenes from the 1987 Hopkinton floods.  Given to 

donor by Jane Ritzman.  

Gift of Shirley H. Dunlap 

 

2011.53 Sieve, with label of Amos Kelley (1796-1859), Hopkinton manufacturer of 

wire sieves and screens.  

Hopkinton Historical Society Purchase 

 

2011.54 Artwork from 2011 Tomorrow’s Masterpieces Annual Art Show & Sale:  

photograph of Dick Hesse in Old Hopkinton Cemetery during first HHS 

Cemetery Walk, photo by Katie Barnes; and watercolor painting of Davis 

House, Contoocook, by Sylvia Brofos. 

Hopkinton Historical Society Purchase 

 

2011.55 2012 Hopkinton Rotary Calendar. 

Gift of Carol S. Duston 

 

Highlighting the year’s activities was the textile inventory conducted by Shana 

Hawrylchak.  Shana has an extensive background in research, exhibit 

production, and collections management.  With the assistance of her sister, 

Anya Kattef, the two of them examined the Society’s entire textile collection 

of over 1,000 pieces, and entered pictures, measurements, and descriptions 

into the museum’s cataloging system. 

 

Other projects Shana has taken on include storage suggestions, object display, 

drafting revisions to Society policies regarding the care and treatment of 

objects in the Society’s collection.   

 

Committee Members:  Beth Bloomquist, Rosemary Dougal, Audrey Gardner, 

Nancy Heck, Don Lane, Nancy Miner, Shirley Watson, Dr. Robert Wilson.  

Staff assistance provided by Nancy Jo Chabot. 

 

Respectfully submitted, 

Carol Duston, Committee Chair 

 



 

Cataloging Project 
 

Thanks to the diligent collecting of its founding members, the generous 

donations by members and area residents, and the selective purchases of the 

Collections Committee, the Society owns more than 5,000 artifacts, nearly 

700 books, as well as a sizable collection of letters, diaries, photographs, and 

ephemera.  As part of our on-going cataloging project, Lynn Clark, along with 

volunteers Beth Bissonnette and Beth Bloomquist, continue to document 

objects to enter the information into our electronic database.   

 

In addition to our on-going cataloging of objects, we continued to catalog glass 

plate negatives and over-sized ephemera in 2011.  The work done by Shana 

Hawrylchak and Anya Kattef in 2011 on cataloging the Society’s textile 

collection is invaluable.  Having information about these collections in our 

database will help us more easily cross-reference items and give us a richer 

understanding of our collections. 

 

This database has proved its usefulness in searching for object information for 

general inquires, exhibit planning, and collections management.  Since 2005 

when the project began, nearly 3,100 of the Antiquarian Society’s 5,000+ 

artifacts have been cataloged, as well as more than 460 books, 1,000 images, 

and 850 ephemera items.   

 

Respectfully submitted, 

Heather Mitchell 

Executive Director 

 



 

Hopkinton Historical Society 
Income Statement 
January through December 2011 

 

    

January - 

December 2011 

 

Ordinary Income/Expense 

 

  

Income 

 

   

Fundraising 16,110.00 

   

Special Events Revenue 24,003.70 

   

Exhibit Revenue 5,587.62 

   

Committee Program Income 207.00 

   

Other Program Income 4,632.25 

   

Gifts 6,785.46 

   

Investment Income 13,113.34 

   

Other Revenue 234.00 

  

Total Income 70,673.37 

     

  

Expense 

 

   

Fundraising Expenses 1,294.09 

   

Special Events Expenses 16,081.03 

   

Exhibit Expense 5,481.03 

   

Committee Program Expenses 5,112.87 

   

Other Program Expense 2,760.91 

   

General and Administrative* 23,158.89 

   

Staff Expenses 31,509.64 

  

Total Expense 85,398.46 

     

  

Net Income -14,725.09 
 



 

Hopkinton Historical Society 
Balance Sheet 
as of December 31, 2011 

ASSETS 

   

 

Current Assets 

 

  

Checking/Savings 

 

   

Merrimack County Savings Bank 12,709.72 

   

MCSB Building Preservation Fund 18,590.08 

   

Petty cash 100.00 

   

Charles Schwab Money Market 12,232.76 

   

Charles Schwab Restricted MM 98,829.00 

  

Total Checking/Savings 142,461.56 

  

Other Current Assets 

 

   

Due to MCSB Preservation Fund 1,450.00 

   

Pledges Receivable 24,755.00 

  

Total Other Current Assets 26,205.00 

 

Total Current Assets 168,666.56 

 

Fixed Assets 

 

  

Building Improvements 49,940.54 

  

Office Computer Systems 7,054.84 

  

Elevator Addition 220,987.00 

  

Accumulated Depreciation* -238,182.78 

 

Total Fixed Assets 39,799.60 

 

Other Assets 

 

  

Schwab Unrestricted Inv. Acct. 469,887.01 

  

Schwab Preservation Account 46,890.00 

 

Total Other Assets 516,777.01 

TOTAL ASSETS 725,243.17 

LIABILITIES & EQUITY 

 

 

Liabilities 

  

  

Current Liabilities 

 

    

Due from MCSB 1,450.00 

  

Total Current Liabilities 1,450.00 

 

Total Liabilities 1,450.00 

 

Equity 

   

  

General Operating Fund** 217,619.47 

  

Board Restricted Funds 

 

   

Collections Fund 102,250.44 

   

Preservation Fund 190,514.08 

   

Nichols Fund 90,750.00 

   

Slusser Fund 101,250.00 

  

Total Board Restricted Funds 506,173.70 

 

Total Equity 723,793.17 

TOTAL LIABILITIES & EQUITY 725,243.17 

*2011 Depreciation expenses are estimated at $2,129 

**General Operating Fund includes $39,799.60 in Fixed Assets 
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Dean M. Owens 

Catherine Pappas 

Melinda Payson 

Frederic R. Pilch 

Bruce & Cindy Salsbury 

Eugene & Anne Slusser 

Patricia Susan Smith-Hogan 

Betsy Stephany 

Kurt & Elaine Swenson 

Nancy C. Wetterer 

Bob & Jill Wilson 

Thomas Worcester 

Susie & Gary York 

 

Patron 

Peter & Gail Beckett 

E. H. Chase 

Jonathan & Diane Clarner 

Bill & Lyn Fenollosa 

William Chase Grant, Jr. 

Andre & Barbara Hurtgen 

Mary Leadbeater & Michael Strack 

Arpiar Saunders & Jill Blackmer 

Siobhan Senier 

Donald & Susan Ware 

Erik & Chris Anne Wheeler 

David & June Young 

 

Family 

Gregory & Dawn Berry 

Richard & Linda Beyer 

John & Pamela Blackford 

Beth & Allan Bloomquist 

Jane & Ted Bradstreet 

Jay & Kim Burgess 

Katherine Carr 

Nancy Jo Chabot & Parker Potter 

Steven M. Chamberlin and family 

Sally W. & George W. Chase 

Gerry & Lisa Clancy 



 

Lynn Clark & Ruby Fogg 

Tammy, Ken, & Andrew Clay 

Charles F. H. Crathern 

Bruce & Patricia Dawson 

Janet & George DeVito, Jr. 

Richard & Susan Drescher 

Craig & Linda Dunning 

Dan & Missy Dustin 

Carol S. Duston 

Natalie Duval & Charles Spalding 

Robert & Ingeborg Eddy 

Bruce & Gail Ellsworth 

Carl Erickson 

Doug & Becky Ewing and family 

David & Lori Feller 

Tom & Nancy Fellows 

Alden & Bill Finney 

Barbara & Michael Foley 

Betty French 

Bruce & Audrey Gardner 

Peter Gauthier & Esther Cowles 

Dr. Ricardo & Cathy Gonzalez 

Carl & Glenna Goodman 

Daphne Hall & Steve Kelly 

Bud & Marilyn Hancock 

Hardenbergh Family 

Fernanda & John Harrington 

Richard & Shirley Hesse 

Christine & Garrett Hoyt 

Tom & Bev Johnson 

Josh & Anya Kattef 

Roger and Carolyn Keilig 

Thomas & William Kerins 

Heidi & Mark Knipe 

Robert & Wendy Koch 

John & Elisabeth Krantz 

George & Roberta Langwasser 

Christopher J. & Susan B. Lawless 

Steve & Alexandra Lawrence 

Nalda & Clifford Levy 

Robert S. & Jane Lewellen 

Diana & Peter Lighthall 

Arlan S. & Mary Lou MacKnight 

Leigh, Mark, Lauren & Carolyn 

Maynard 

Pam McDonald & Chris Closs 

George & Marilyn McKeage 

Gregory & Jennifer Melkonian 

Scott & Lisa Metzger 

Nancy & Norman Miner 

Derk & Heather Mitchell 

Kathy & Will Mitchell 

John & Peggy Mlcuch 

Debbie & Bill Monroe 

Mr. & Mrs. Richard Murphy 

Marilyn & Larry Patz 

Suellen & Chris Peluso 

Harold W. Perkins 

Deborah & Gregory Peters 

Don Pfundstein & Roberta Brunelle 

Don & Gail Piatt 

Nick & Astrid Pishon 

Jody & Robin Reed 

John M. & Deborah A. Richey 

Edwin & Ruth Ricker 

Marjorie Salathe 

Paul & Beverley Sanborn 

Suzanne & Ken Sauer 

Lawrence W. & Lois H. Scammon 

Ruth & Lincoln Shedd 

Jim & Iris Sindelar 

Scott Smith & Patti Cass Smith 

P. Andrew Spahr & Donna Dunlop 

Ted & Ann Spurr 

Paula St. Jean-Lawton 

Bill & Judy Stone 



 

Ted & Eileen Story 

Larry Sullivan & Mimi Wiggin 

Jeff & Dijit Taylor 

Greg & Kathy Thesing 

Rob Thomson & Lucy Hodder 

Beverly & William Trench 

Danielle & Bill Tworek 

Barbara & David Unger 

Martha Verville & John Sheehy 

Michael & Janet Ward 

Frank Weeks & Elizabeth Merriam 

Pamela Weitzel & James Zeppieri 

Ken & Mary Wilkens 

The Yianakopolos Family 

Tom & Allie Zlotucha 

 

Individual 

Coco Adams 

Edith B. Allison 

Marjorie C. Anderson 

Valerie Aubry 

Nancy P. Brown 

Robert & Catherine Caouette 

Joanne Casino 

Ruth Chevion 

Bernard & Martha Corson 

Nancy Craig 

Charlotte DeBell 

Rosemary Dougal 

Carol S. Dunning 

Kathleen Dustin 

Merle C. E. Dustin 

Betty B. Eberhart 

Mrs. John Florentino 

Rachel A. Hampe 

Herbert & Coralie Hansen 

Roger Heath 

Nancy Heck 

Mildred Holmes 

Carol Hooper & Roland DuBois 

Glendora L. Hutson 

Natalie Jones 

Nancy Leavy 

Jean Lightfoot 

Shelley Lochhead 

Elaine Loft 

Kim Masinick 

Mayo Family 

Helen K. McDevitt 

Harry V. Meinzer, Jr. 

Thelma P. Mitchell 

Barbara A. Moynihan 

Bonnie L. Noyes 

Thomas O'Donnell 

Derek & Ruth Owen 

Allita Paine 

Jane C. Potyondy 

Shirley D. Quinn 

Heidi Rashidi 

Nancy R. Raymond 

Janice Sheen 

Sandra J. Smart 

Peggi Snyder 

Gloria D. Symonds 

Robert L. Ward 

Shirley E. & John Watson 

Ruth White 

William B. Whiting 

Betsy Wilder 

Peter Winship 

Virginia Worthen 

Kathy Yackanin 

 

 

 

 



 

Business Patron 

Metzger/McGuire 

H. R. Clough, Inc. 

Merrimack County Savings Bank 

Dick Schoch & Son Plumbing, 

Heating, & AC 

New England Landscaping 

Don Drescher Restoration & 

Renovation Services 

MicroDAQ.com, LTD 

Gary F. Yeaton Antiques 

 

 

 

Business Contributor 

Advantage Signs 

Covered Bridge Frame Shop  

Concord Carpet Center  

N. H. Historical Society 

Steve Sanborn Clock Repair 

Summit Computer Services 
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